
Justification for Non-substantive change to VA Forms 22-1990 and 22-1990E

VA is requesting non-substantive revisions to VA Forms 22-1990 and 22-1990E.  
These forms are being revised to allow additional beneficiaries to use the forms to 
apply for benefits.  VA does not anticipate an increase in burden due to the 
additions.  

VA Form 22-1990 is being revised to allow individuals to request (and/or elect) 
benefits under the Post-9/11 GI Bill, created by Public Law 110-252 on June 30, 
2008.  Specifically, VA is adding a check box and election section for the new 
program to the form.  The new program will not be effective until August 1, 2009.  
Additionally, the majority of individuals who will be eligible for the new program are 
currently eligible or are in receipt of benefits under an existing program.  VA only 
requires that individuals complete a VA Form 22-1990 one time.  Individuals who 
have already established eligibility under another educational assistance program 
will not be required to submit another 1990 series application.  As a result, VA does 
not anticipate a significant increase in receipt of the 1990 series forms.  

VA Form 22-1990E is being revised to allow individuals to request transfer of 
entitlement (TOE) benefits under chapters 30 and 33 of title 38, U.S. Code, and 
chapters 1606 and 1607 of title 10, U.S. Code.  Specifically, VA is amending the 
form to include references to the additional benefits (chapters 33, 1606, and 1607) 
under which a beneficiary may receive transfer of entitlement.  VA does not 
anticipate a significant increase in receipt of this form as the Department of Defense 
is unable to approve requests for TOE under chapters 33, 1606, and 1607 until they 
have issued regulations regarding such provisions.  They anticipate offering TOE to 
certain individuals beginning August 1, 2009. 


